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Preface

This paper will deal with the history of King of Kings Evangelical Lutheran
Church, in Clifton Park, New York. The research was done while I Vicared there in the
94-95 school year. All of the information found in this paper was a result of personal
interviews that I conducted with charter members of the congregation or from the church
minutes, unless otherwise stated. The documentation will be done internally, and when
the information is taken from an interview, I will just be listing the people's names at that
point, as the complete interview details will be found in the Bibliography.

I would like to thank the members of King of Kings for their help with this
historical summary, as well as Pastors Erich Waldek (Syracuse, New York) and Richard
Schleicher. And most of all, our Triune God, who is responsible for establishing and
protecting King of Kings, as He does with all in His little flock.



When people in the Midwest hear "New York" mentioned, many thoughts
probably run through their mind. Liberalism, crime, and rude people who talk strange
might be at the top of the list, but Confessional Lutheranism is one that might be
conspicuous by its absence. But the history of the Wisconsin Synod, one of the most
Confessional Lutheran bodies in America, includes a page dedicated to New York State.
Three of the founding fathers of the WELS, were connected in New York back in the
1840's. Pastor John Muehlhauser was serving German immigrants in New York City,
and later in Rochester, New York, having been sent there by the Langenberger Mission
Society. "While he was in New York City, he made contact with two other Mission
Society missionaries, William Wrede and John Weinman. These three men worked
together in New York until 1848, when God called them separately to Wisconsm. There,
each man became identified with congregations in the Milwaukee area. In 1850, these
men and their congregations joined together and founded our Wisconsin Synod"
(Waldek, "Excelsior: Ever Upward," p. 300). Nearly 125 years after these three men
were in New York, the Wisconsin Synod made its presence felt again, proclaiming the
Gospel message of grace alone in Christ, through a newly established mission in the
Albany area of New York state. From this little mission at the center of the state, the
Gospel was planted throughout New York, and God granted the increase. Today, there
are five WELS congregations in New York. Besides King of Kings in the Albany area,
there are churches in the Buffalo area (Springville, NY), Rochester, Syracuse (Liverpool,
NY), and the mission on Long Island (Dix Hills, NY). But that is getting ahead of the
story.

The roots of that first tiny mission in upstate New York reach back to Balaton,
Minnesota. There, in 1966, Rodger Anderson and Marlys Schneider were married.
Marlys was a life long member of St. Peter's Evangelical Lutheran Church in Balaton, the
WELS church in her area. Rodger was from a Methodist background, but was taking

mstruction at St. Peter's to become a member when in 1967 a job opportunity called them



out of the Midwest before Rodger could be officially accepted as a member of the
WELS. Rodger graduated from University of Minnesota with an engineering degree, and
in July of 1967, he accepted a job offer from General Electric which meant a move to the
state of New York, to the Sclf\hectady area which is where GE's plant is located. In 1967,
the closest WELS congregation to Schnectady, New York, was Our Savior's Evangelical
Lutheran Church in East Brunswick, New Jersey, over five hours away.

The Andersons' first home was in Galway, New York. They attended Our
Redeemer Lutheran Church in Scotia, NY, the local Missouri Synod church. Although
they never became members, they attended this Missouri Synod church because there
were no WELS congregations near by, and the Missouri Synod was the closest
Confessional Lutheran group who had a church in the area. In August of 1968, the
Andersons bought a home in Schenectady, New York, and there they attended Immanuel
Lutheran Church, a member of the Missouri Synod as well. But their new church in
Schnectady was a much more "liberal” congregation than they were used to, and the
Andersons recall having a real problem with Immanuel's "open communion" practices,
allowing anyone who wanted to come forward and take the Lord's Supper. Recognizing
that this practice was against the Scriptural concept of fellowship, the Andersons began
seeking other alternatives for the spiritual feeding of their souls. By God's grace and
direction, one soon presented itself.

Before the Andersons left Minnesota, Marlys' mother Mrs. Roy Schneider wrote
the New Jersey congregation's Pastor Gary Baumler a letter, telling him that her daughter
and son-in-law were moving into his area, and asking him to please contact them when
they got settled. Her concern was for their spiritual care, and Pastor Baumler did respond
to her letter, with two letters to the Andersons in late 1967. The first of these letters
dated August 15, 1967, informed the Andersons of the worship schedule in New Jersey,
and invited them to come down and join the members of Our Savior whenever they
could. Pastor Baumler recognized that the large distance was going to make it hard for

the young couple to come to New Jersey on a regular basis, and he held out hope in that
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first letter that a new mission would be starting in the Hartford, Connecticut area soon
(Hartford is about 3 hours away from Sclfpectady). The second letter from Pastor
Baumler dated December 14, 1967, (c¢f. Appendix A) gave more information about the
Connecticut mission. He informed them that "he serves there (Hartford, CT) every
second week (of the month) for an evening service at 7:00 o'clock." He also informed
them that the mission had turned up some good prospects and was flourishing, so they
had started having a communion service once a month, and that they hoped &1&9@11 call a
full-time man. Again, he encouraged the Andersons to join either the group in New
Jersey or Connecticut for worship as they could, and to let him know if he could be of
service to them.

The Andersons continued attending the Missouri Synod church in their area,
although not totally satisfied with it. But in the summer of 1968, new hope was given to
them for a WELS church in their area. That summer, the Connecticut mission received
their first full-time Pastor. Seminary graduate Karl Gurgel was assigned to the
Connecticut mission, and he wrote the Andersons a letter dated August 29, 1968,(cf.
Appendix B). In that letter, Pastor Gurgel informed them that the Connecticut mission
was meeting at a school in South Windsor, CT, and they would be having weekly
services there at 11:00 A.M., and communion on the last Sunday of the month. He also
informed them that his call included exploratory responsibilities in Pittsfield,
Massachusetts, and potential services once per month in Pittsfield to be started by
November of the same year. Pastor Gurgel put it this way in his letter, "In a way, your
prayer is being answered, we are moving closer to Scl}fh_ectady .... L am sure the day is not
far off when Pittsfield will have its own Pastor, and then perhaps he can begin work in
your area" (Ibid.). That news was very exciting for the Andersons. Marlys was already
pregnant with the first of the Anderson's children by that point, and the long three hour
trip to Connecticut was hard for her. But the trip to Pittsfield, MA, was only about an
hour, and that seemed more possible and probable, especially since they were growing

more and more upset over the liberal tendencies at Immanuel. Pastor Gurgel concluded
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his letter with the note that the Andersons should let him know when their baby was born,
and he would make arrangements to come to see them in Schnectady for the baptism. On
December 1, 1968, on his way back from vacation in Wisconsin, Pastor Gurgel baptized
Kristin Anderson in the Anderson home (Anderson interview, Aug. 3, 1995).

The first half of 1969 showed growth in the Pittsfield mission. Services were held
in the Girl's Club in downtown Pittsfield about every other Sunday with Pastor Gurgel
officiating. On August 24, 1969, the Andersons attended the first service with the
Pittsfield group. There were about 25 people there, they recalled. That day, Marlys was
received as a member of the mission by transfer from her Balaton, MN, congregation,
and Rodger was received by adult confirmation. The Andersons began going to the
Pittsfield mission about once a month from then on.

In the summer of 1970, the Pittsfield mission received its first full-time E‘astor.
Seminary graduate Paul Kelm was assigned to the mission, and once he was installed, the
mission began meeting every week, and the Andersons began going over for the services
twice per month.

The Andersons were still hopeful of having a church in their area of New York.
Pastor Kelm was very encouraging to them in this area, and around Easter time of 1971
he suggested that they run a newspaper ad in their local paper, to seek out "those
interested in confessional Lutheran worship, where the Bible is taught in purity and in
truth" ("Chronological History of King of Kings Ev. Lutheran Church, Clifton Park, New
York", p.1, cf. Appendix C). The Andersons ran an ad in the personal section of the
Schpectady Gazette the week of Easter, April 11, 1971. All parties interested were to
contact Rodger Anderson, and their home phone was listed. That week, Janet Brown
called concerning the ad, and on April 18, 1971, she joined the Andersons for the trip to
Pittsfield for worship. Encouraged by the response, the Andersons continued to run
similar ads during the summer of 1971. Through these ads, God led four other families to

get in contact with the Andersons and Mrs. Brown. They were Robert and Ginny Delf,



Art and Judy Harris, Paul York, and Victor and Harriet Leitzke, former WELS members
from Wisconsin now living in Scotia.

The history of King of Kings Lutheran Church, from its earliest days was marked
by Christian people who did exactly what our God directs His people to do n
2 Corinthians 6:14, 17, and 21, namely "Do not be yoked together with unbelievers ...
'Come out from them and be separate,' says the Lord ... Let us purify ourselves from
everything that contaminates body and spirit, perfecting holiness out of reverence for
God." The nucleus of the congregation in Clifton Park, New York, is very different ﬁlwéll)l?
many of the other missions outside of the midwest heartland of our Synod, in that it is not
made up of a majority of WELS people who have moved out of the midwest and started
another WELS church where they end up. There were some of those ex-WELS people
as we have already mentioned, but once the Andersons arrived in New York and the
process was begun by the Lord for a church there, most of the families involved were
families who were fleeing other church bodies for doctrinal concerns of one kind or
another. Three of those original four families, who responded to the ad in the paper,
demonstrate this point quite well.

Art and Judy Harris came from diverse backgrounds. Judy had grown up in the
Buffalo area of New York, and had been a member of "a progressive LCA church of
about 1200 members" (Harris' interview. Aug. 13, 1995). Art was born in Maine, and
was involved in the Advent Christian Church, a conservative offshoot of the Baptist
Church, where his grandfather was pastor. He and some of his friends became involved
in the local Luther League, "as a way to meet girls" (Ibid.) he recalls. Judy was also
involved with the Luther League in Buffalo. The two met at a Luther League Rally, and
they were married in 1964. They settled in the Capital District after that, since Art got a
job at GE, and they were looking for a church that "would meet both of their needs"
(Ibid.). They ended up joining Our Redeemer in Scotia, and were active members for
about six years including being members of the congregation's home Bible study group.

After they had become involved there, the astor and some of the key members of the
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church got caught up in the Charismatic Movement, and things became more and more
emotional and emotion-based, rather than_,Sicripturally sound. The big question was
raised over some Vacation Bible School material the church had proposed to use, which
involved using cartoons to teach lessons. The Harrises and others questioned using such
tactics, and had concerns over "what would happen when the kids grew up and realized
cartoons weren't real? Would they then begin to question the f%iblica] truths they were
taught using cartoons?" (Ibid.). While Art stayed at Our Redeemer, because he was on
the church council, Judy and their two sons joined Zion Lutheran Church in Schenectady,
in 1971. Zion had far worse problems, they soon learned, since the ,f)astor there was a
proponent of the historical-critical method of Bible interpretation, which explains parts of
Scripture, like the flood and the virgin birth of Christ, as mere parables. The Harrises had
heard of the WELS before, but their initial impression of the WELS was not favorable.
They saw WELS as the separatist group who refused to pray with anyone else. But when
they saw the advertisement in the Schnectady Gazette in 1971, they were so upset with
their church that they talked it over with Delfs, who were also members of Our
Redeemer, and they called Rodger Anderson for more information.

Bob and Ginny Delf had been members of a WELS church in California from 1964
until they moved to Kansas in 1967. There they became members of a Missouri Synod
church, since there was no WELS congregation in their area of Kansas. In 1971 they
moved to Scotia, and joined Our Redeemer. There they became good friends of the
Harrises, and shared the Harrises' concerns over the use of "Zog and the Willy Wogs" in
the VBS material. Brian Delf was in VBS during those years, and he recalls that "in their
attempt to make God more understandable to kids, they really lost the true Triune nature
of the Godhead" (interview with Brian Delf, Aug. 4, 1995). So when they saw the ad in
the paper, the Delfs joined the Harrises in contacting the Andersons and leaving Our
Savior's in Scotia.

The York family came to this country in the early 1900's from Czechoslovakia.

The oldest of their children, Paul, was born in this country, and was so bright that he
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became the translator for the whole village where they settled in Victory, New York, at a
young age. Paul had three brothers, Andrew, Martin, and John, and two sisters, Anna
and Susan. Anna married Stanley Tomaski, Sr. and had four boys. Of the four children,
Stan, Jr. and Jim became members of King of Kings. Both the York family and the
Tomaski family were committed members of Bethany Lutheran Church, the Missouri
Synod church in their town. In fact Sue recalls that church was at the center of their life
from little on. "Often Paul and Stan Tomaski would come home from working a full shift
in the steel mills and go right to church without sleep, in case there was something the
VOPastor might need or something they could help with. ﬁThat is just the way life was," Sue
explained, "since they were taught that all they had was God's and they should use all that
He has given them to support His work in the world" (interview with Sue York and Stan
Tomaski Jr., Aug. 8, 1995). So when these dedicated families saw liberal, anti-scriptural
tendencies making there way into their church, they began looking for a group holding to
the truth. Having seen the ad the Andersons ran in the paper, they thought maybe they
had found one. That led Paul York to call Rodger Anderson, in hopes that he could meet
with Rodger and find out more about this group.

On October 21, 1971, Pastor Kelm came over from Pittsfield on a terribly foggy
Thursday evening and met with Rodger Anderson. Then the two of them traveled on to
the Delf home to meet with the group present, including Delfs, Harrises, Leitzkes, and
Paul York. There the group committed themselves to a schedule of worship by which the
group would drive over to Pittsfield for worship one Sunday, and the next Sunday Pastor
Kelm would drive to Schenectady for a service in one of the member's home. That
Sunday, October 24, the Andersons, Delfs, and Harrises went to Pittsfield for church for
their Mission Sunday service at the Pittsfield Girl's Club. The following Sunday, "The
first recorded WELS worship service in New York State was held, October 31, 1971
(Halloween) at the Leitzke home in Scotia, amid interruptions by telephone and trick or
treaters. There were 19 present at the first service" ("Chronological History ....", p. 1, cf.

Appendix C). The group continued meeting according to the above mentioned schedule
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through the rest of 1971. On Tuesday, November 9 of that year, Pastor Kelm and the
New York group held a meeting in the Delf llome, which was attended by Norman Berg,
the WELS Ei(s't(;fzt/Boal'd for Home Missioé C\;cl;;;‘l;{a:l, L\:/I;Cr)o W;IS on the east coast
visiting the new WELS missions. Pastor Berg encouraged the New York group to begin
looking for a permanent place to hold worship services. Rodger Anderson and Art Harris
were put in charge of doing just that.

The year 1972 was a year of great blessings from the Lord on the New York
group. Art and Rodger's search for a permanent meeting place for public worship was
fruitful, as the Holiday Inn of Albany was willing to rent out one of their meeting rooms
for the group to worship in (cf. Appendix D). Having found a spot to gather for worship,
the group began running newspaper ads again (cf. Appendix E), explaining what the
WELS is and inviting people to the first public worship service of the WELS in New
York, to be held on January 23, 1972, at the Holiday Inn in Albany. The schedule
included Bible Class and Sunday School at 6 P.M. and the service at 7 P.M. That first
service on January 23 was conducted by Pastor Kelm with 24 present, and the Sunday
School began with two levels, and 6 students: Lisa and Kristin Anderson, John and James
Harris, and Brian and Andrea Delf. Interestingly enough, right next door to the Holiday
Inn was King and King's Chinese Restaurant, although Rodger Anderson assured me that
was not the reason the group would later choose King of Kings as their churches name.
That was mere coincidence!

After the initial service was held on January 23, the group continued to meet at the
Holiday Inn on the first and third Sundays of the month. So that they wouldn't confuse or
offend any visitors, the group would not have communion in the public service. Instead,
once a month the group would proceed to the Anderson home after the service and
commune there. All during this time, Pastor Kelm was working through Oswald Riess'
Bible Information Class entitled "What Does the Bible Say?" with the ex-Missouri Synod
people, preparing to take them into membership at Pittsfield (since this group was still not

an independent congregation, only an extension of the Pittsfield mission).
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The Holiday Inn location was settled on, despite the fact that is was about 25 miles
from Schenectady (the homes of most of the members), in the hope that it would draw
people from Troy and Albany. That really never happened, and that coupled with the fact
that the Holiday Inn was leinﬂc{fgff expensive, led to the congregation searching for another
place to worship. But during those months at the Holiday Inn, a few new faces were seen
in the group. Sue York began joining her brother Paul at the services, and Ralph and
Donna Schumacher began joining the group for worship. All along, they continued to run
ads twice per month in the paper, telling about the f)astor and the Synod.

The next home of the New York group was in Schenectady. They rented the
Schenectady Women's Club, and continued having services every other Sunday at 7
P.M., with Bible Class and Sunday School before. The first service in their new facility
was on March 29, 1972. In May of the same year, the congregation got together for their
first congregational dinner. It was held in honor of the Leitzkes, who became the first
people afﬁliated%gtlﬂe group to move away. The Leitzkes moved to Virginia because of
a job transfer, and later that same year the Schumachers moved to Pennsylvania. But
despite the loss of two of their families, the group remained upbeat. That summer, Vicar
Karl Kuenzel lived with the Andersons for 12 days, and he helped the group canvass the
area and follow up on prospects. In the fall of that year, God replaced the two families
that the group had lost earlier in the year with four new families who started coming
regularly to the services. They were the Radtkes, the Nitchmans, the Monties, and the
Sabeans.

Bill and Eleanor Radtke were former members of the Missouri Synod. In 1970,
the Radtkes moved to Schenectady and joined Zion Lutheran Church. There they
became active members, with Bill teaching Sunday School regularly. Soon they became
upset over the ,J[diberal tendencies in the congregation, finally coming to a head when the

ff[?as‘tor began openly questioning Scripture. The Radtkes left Zion late in 1971, and
began going to St. Paul's Lutheran Church in Saratoga (Missouri Synod). By the fall of

1972, they had also stopped going to St. Paul's because the Sunday School material was
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beginning to deny creation as a historical fact. The members of St. Paul's were talking
about the new group that was meeting in Schenectady who "claimed to teach the true
Word of God", and when the Radtkes saw the newspaper ad for the Schenectady
mission, they decided to come and see what it was all about. August 3, 1972, was their
first Sunday worshipping with the group at the Women's Club (interview with Radtkes,
Aug. 3, 1995).

Robert and Helen Nitchmann began worshipping with the mission on October 15,
1972. They had been members of Zion in Schenectady. They also had become frustrated
with the liberal material being taught in their Missouri Synod church, and seeing the
newspaper ad, were led by God to the mission.

Gordon and Lois Montie were originally from Michigan. Lois was raised in a
conservative Missouri Synod church, while Gordon was raised Catholic. Lois attended
Doctor Martin Luther College in New Ulm, to become a teacher, but she discontimued
her studies after two years, and married Gordon in 1954. In 1969 the Monties moved to
Hershey, Pennsylvania where they lived for three years and attended Calvary Lutheran
Church (Missouri Synod). In September of 1972, the Monties moved to Glenville, New
York and started attending Our Savior's Lutheran Church in Scotia. They also were upset
with the liberal tendencies there, so they never officially joined. Again, God used loving
parents concerned with their children's spiritual care to draw this family to the
Schenectady mission. Lois' mom, Ida Ruedég;er, had heard about the tiny mission in New
York. She contacted her)ﬂ?astor, who in turn contacted the Synod, who in turn contacted
Rodger Anderson, who then called the Monties and invited them to join the mission at
worship late in October of 1972. The Monties and their 4 daughters visited the mission
for the first time on November 5, 1972 (interview with Monties, Aug. 10, 1995).

The group was up to 31 people on December 3, 1972. That was also the first
Sunday that Brian and Marlene Sabean, former members of Zion joined the group for

worship.
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November 9, 1972, was a big day for the tiny group that was affiliated with
Pittsfield, but worshipped 70 miles away in New York. On that day, a letter was sent
from the Board for Home Missions Office of the Synod to Pastor Paul Kelm. In the
letter, Pastor Norman Berg informed Pastor Kelm that the New York group's prayers had
been answered, and the group had received mission status in the WELS. As the letter
explained, that meant that "the members are to organize formally and look forward to the
day of acquusition of a church site and a chapel. The General BHM also has granted the
new mission the right to call a pastor and has approved a tentative annual subsidy of
$3917 for all operating expenses (salary, car allowance, parsonage rent, etc.)" (letter
enclosed as Appendix F). The members received the good news that Sunday, on
November 12. On November 26, 1972, the new mission began having weekly services at
4:30 P.M., with Bible Class and Sunday School at 3:15. In December, the mission called
Pastor Erich Waldek, then serving in Sterling Heights, Michigan, to be their first full-
time resident Pastor. This man, who eventually became the groups' first I‘esidellt‘{fjastor,
already had something in common with many of his first members in New York before he
ever accepted the call - he also came to the WELS from a church body that was straying
from God's Word.

Erich Waldek was born on Long Island, New York in 1929. Erich was raised in a
Missouri Synod church in his early days, but later his family joined the United Lutheran
Church. Erich became interested i Ln tkh? ministry in ngh School. He went to college at
Hofstra, and then he enrolled at the Lutheran Church of America’s Philadelphia Seminary.
He graduated from the Seminary in 1954, after marrying his wife Jean in 1952. He was
ordamed as an LCA minister, and was allowed to choose what sort of service he would
like to give to his Lord. He could either choose to work in an already established
congregation, or he could choose mission work. Pastor Waldek chose the mission work,
and he was assigned as a "mission developer" and began working with aijiCA mission on
Long Island. Later he worked with missions in Rome, NY, and finally in

Mechanichsville, VA. During his time in Virginia, Waldek began to become more and
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more unsatisfied with the LCA material that he was receiving, especially the LCA v

Sunday School material. He was forced by the congregation and the Synod to allow
women on the church council, as well as many other things that he knew were
unscriptural. Pastor Waldek began looking for a more conservative Lutheran church to
serve in after that. He thought of joining the Missouri Synod, but his colleagues advised
him to "wait until the dust settled", since this was the time of the split between Wisconsin
and Missouri. Waldek got to know Pastor Berg, and Pastor Walter Beckman of the
WELS at the free conferences that were held in Illinois, and that led him to Wisconsin
Lutheran Seminary in Mequon, WI, for colloquy in the WELS in the 1969-70 school
year. After that, the Waldeks and their 4 boys moved to Sterling Heights, MI, where
Waldek had been assigned to St. Mark's Lutheran Church (WELS) (interview with
Waldeks, Aug. 19, 1995).

On January 30, 1973, the new WELS mission in New York received word that
Pastor Erich Waldek had been led by the Holy Spirit to accept their call to him, and that
he would be joining the group as soon as they found housing for him and his family. So
the next order of business for the group was finding a home which would house their new
Pastor and his family. But while they were busy looking for a house, the group was
growing. Because of the new families and the increase of children to the mission, the
Women's Club was quickly becoming too small to serve adequately. So on February 4,
1973, the mission moved down the street in Schenectady to the YWCA for their services.
On February 20, the mission sought and purchased a home on Onderdank Road m Scotia,
and on March 6, the deal was closed and the mission had their first parsonage. On
March 18, 1973 Pastor Erich Waldek was installed as the first resident Pastor ina 7 P.M.
service at the YWCA. Pastor Walter Beckman of Falls Church, VA, preached, and
Pastor Paul Kelm conducted the liturgy. The group had run ads in the paper about the
special installation service inviting the public to join them for the service, which was to

be followed by a buffet supper. Many attended the joyous event.
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The first days with Pastor Waldek on staff were a busy time for the new mission.
Ten days after the installation, the first midweek Lenten service was held in the
parsonage, with 36 in attendance. On April 1, the first young people's society meeting
was held. The group was open to young people in junior and senior high school. This
group eventually was named the K.E.Y.S., King's Evangelical Youth Society. On April
8, a newspaper article was run that revealed the new mission's name to the community,
King of Kings Evangelical Lutheran Church. The article "also revealed plans for the new
congregation to purchase a church site somewhere in the area which would be centrally
located to serve both present members and those seeking Bible-based, conservative, and
evangelistic church" (quoted from article in the Schenectady Gazette on April 8, 1973, cf.
Appendix G). A few weeks later on April 21, an article was run in the paper saying that
King of Kings was busy working on its first constitution. The article listed the
constitution committee members as Art Harris, Rodger Anderson, Paul York, and Brian
Sabean. The next day, Sunday, April 22, was Easter, the first Easter service that King of
Kings officially had with its own resident pastor.

Between the time of Pastor Waldek's installation in March, and the end of the year
in 1973, God caused the new mission to grow rapidly. In that time, eight new families
became affiliated with King of Kings Lutheran Church. The first family of those was the
Cooks. Andrew and Dorothy Cook both grew up in Central New York, and were raised
in the Methodist Church. They were married in New York, and then Andy accepted a
job that forced them to move to California. While they were in California, the Cooks
tried a Baptist Church, a Church of Christ, and the Methodist Church nearby, but they
never joined any church. They recall that the churches on the coast were too liberal for
them. In 1967, Andy accepted a position with GE that would bring the family back to
Pennsylvania where their kids could be closer to their grandparents. There in
Pennsylvania, the Cooks frequented a Methodist church in their neighborhood, though
they never joined. They recalled on Sunday that an old pastor was a guest preacher in the

church. After the service was over, the members of that Methodist church were all upset
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over the older pastor's sermon. Why? What had he done? He had preached an old
fashioned law/gospel sermon, that was Scripturally sound! The members couldn't tolerate
this. The Cooks said the average sermon in that church was "all love and feel good about
yourself, and no sm and grace."

In 1971, Andy accepted a transfer from GE that would move the Cooks back to
their home state of New York. At GE in Schenectady, Andy remembers visiting with his
new colleagues in the break room. He remembers having conversations about church
with one man in particular, and this man was telling him about the new young Bible -
based mission that he was part of. That man was Rodger Anderson. The church was
King of Kings. Andy recalls that after talking with Rodger and hearing all about the new
mission, he was ready to come and see for himself. So on April 15, 1973, the Cooks
visited the mission at the YWCA. Dottie recalled their first experience in a WELS
church fondly. "It had a format that we liked," she said. "The Pastor preached on the
Bible readings for the day. It had a liturgical format to the services, and the atmosphere
was a warm, loving, Christian group” (interview with the Cooks, Aug. 8, 1995). After
visiting the mission for a few weeks, the Cooks began meeting with Pastor Waldek in
their home for instruction to become members.

The next group of three families who became involved in the mission were a group
of people who lived in Voorheesville, NY, and attended Bethlehem Lutheran Church
(Missouri Synod) in Delmar, NY. The Czirrs, Howards, and Beckers were all active
members at Bethlehem, and even were involved in home group Bible study with the
church. The families began to become more and more upset with the liberal push in their
church, especially in the Sunday school materials. Roger Becker was teaching teen Bible
class at that time, and he was appalled at the material he was being given to teach.
Charlie Czirr was on the church council at that time, and he couldn't believe this new
JEPD theory that he was seeing in the material, that questioned whether Moses really
wrote the first five books of the Bible. Those things were very different from what they

had learned as youngsters from God's Word.
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Charles and Dorothy Czirr were former ALC members in Hudson, NY, where they
were born and raised. They joined Bethlehem in Delmar when they moved to
Voorheesville in 1958. Roger Becker was the son of a Missouri Synod minister in
Kansas. Roger joined the army as a young man, and his travels brought him to New
England where he met and married his wife Judy, in Boston, in 1956. Judy had been
baptized in a congregational church in Boston, but recalls that her family hardly ever
attended church. She had joined friends at Methodist services, and Catholic services as a
teen, but never became a member anywhere. When the Beckers were married, they
moved to California where Judy started instruction in the Lutheran church "to please his
(Roger's) mother" (interview with Beckers, Aug. 12, 1995). When Roger got out of the
service in 1958, the Beckers moved to Washington D.C., then to Richmond, VA, and
finally to Voorheesville, NY, in October of 1966. In each of these places, they became
members of the local Missouri Synod church.

The problems at Bethlehem in Delmar that these families saw in the late 1960's
was not something unique to that one Missouri Synod congregation. Dorothy Czirr's
home church in Hudson, NY (LCA) became independent about this same time, and that
led to a series of talks about Lutheranism in this area of New York. The Reverend
Herman Otten, who was raised in the Hudson area, was one of the presenters. These
talks showed the people the growing problems in the Missouri Synod, especially in their
open communion practices, and push for women's suffrage. Upset with similar practices
in his Missouri Synod church in Hudson, Henry Koester, a cousin of Dottie Czirr, left his
Missouri Synod church in 1972 and began going over to a small mission in Pittsfield,
MA. The Pastor at that Pittsfield Church was Pastor Kelm, and he made Koester aware
of the small group of Lutherans that were meeting in the Schenectady area. Koester in
turn informed his cousin, Dottie of the group (interview with the Czitrs, Aug. 1, 1995).

The three families in Voorheesville were excited to hear about the Schenectady
mission that was meeting about 25 miles north of them. They had just come out of a

Lenten season that showed how fast their Missouri Synod church was falling into
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liberalism. On Ash Wednesday, the v%astor at Bethlehem had brought out water from the
Jordan River that he had collected from a recent trip to the Holy Land. He invited all of
the members to come forward and re-baptize themselves with the "holy water" as they
came forward to take communion. Upset by these tactics and having heard of the new
mission early in the summer of 1972, the three families made plans to visit the new
mission in July of that year. The Sunday that they had made plans to go up to
Schenectady, there was a terrible thunderstorm, and all of the roads were washed out.
Unfortunately, the families were unable to make plans to visit the new mission before the
new school year started. By that time, the families were again so involved with their
responsibilities at Bethlehem, that it was hard to get away (kids in Confirmation Class,
Roger teaching, Dottie was Sunday School organist, etc.). So the families continued in
their Delmar church through 1972, continuing to meet together in their home Bible study
to have their faith strengthened by the Word, and to encourage each other against all of
the problems going on around them.

The spring of 1973, brought news of a permanent pastor having been installed at
the Schenectady mission, and that meant regular weekly services. The Czirrs, Beckers,
and Howards decided that now was the time to investigate. Since it would have been
impossible for all three families to pick up, Judy Becker made the trip to the mission by
herself on May 20, 1973. After the service, Mrs. Becker recalls talking with Paul York
about doctrineg, and what the WELS stood for (the Beckers had heard of the WELS
before, since Roger's uncle was a Missouri Synod pastor in a WELS church). After
visiting the service and returning with a favorable report, the three Voorheesville families
made plans to join the Schenectady Mission once Sunday school ended at Bethlehem.
On June 17, 1973, the three families came up to King of Kings, never to return to
Bethlehem again. By August, the group had sent a letter to Bethlehem laying out the
problems they saw in the church on the basis of the Bible, and were granted a release. -
The group began instruction with Pastor Waldek in their homes, and became members by

October.
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That same summer, a young WELS member from Appleton, WI, began visiting the
mission. Jackie Boldt had moved to Troy, NY, that summer and taken a job as an
occupational therapist at Leonard Hospital in Troy. Before her move to New York,
Jackie had heard about the mission through her home pastor. July 22, 1973, was the first
time Jackie visited the mission. After visiting a few times, Jackie got to know the
Radtkes quite well. One of the Radtkes daughters, Karen Radtke, was going to school in
Troy at the time, so Jackie often gave her rides to church. Jackie recalls how nice the
group was, and how much like a family they were to her. Later on, Jackie began dating
Nick Oberle, who was a member of the Catholic church in Schenectady. Nick often
joined Jackie at the mission services, although he never became a member until the mid
1980's. In May 1976, Nick and Jackie were married in Appleton, W1, and the two of
them became involved with King of Kings from then on (interview with Oberles, Aug. 7,
1995).

There were a few more families that joined that year. In May, Mr. and Mrs.
Donald Kaplin were received into the mission by profession of faith. The Kaplins were
related to the Sabeans. In October, Mrs. Ann Floryan joined the mission. In November,
the Evans family moved into the area from Independence, Missouri, and joined the
mission. That December, King of Kings held its first Children's Christmas Program,
worshipping the newborn Savior who had so richly blessed them.

With the nucleus in place, the time had come for organization. January of 1974
was the time set for that. On January 23, an organizational meeting was held. The object
of the meeting was to set up a church council, adopt a budget, adopt the constitution, and
fulfill all of the New York state regulations about incorporating. There were 13 men

present at this meeting. That Sunday, January 27, 1974, was organizational Sunday for

the charter was signed and the
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King of Kings Lutheran Church. Duri
members were officially put on the roles. They included 73 baptized members, of which
51 were confirmed, and 18 were voters. Also during the service, the Cook's children,

Lora, Jodi, and Catherine, were baptized (cf. Appendix H for the complete list of
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members on the roles). The first church council was also installed that day. Art Harris
was elected as the first President. Rodger Anderson was Secretary. Robert Delf was
Treasurer. Bill Radtke was Financial Secretary. Brian Sabean was Evangelism
Chairman. Charles Czirr Sr. was Stewardship Chairman. Roger Becker was Education
Chairman. King of Kings was now officially a legal entity in the state of New York, and
the group was poised and ready to do our Lord's work of proclaiming the Gospel to all
the world. The many different backgrounds of the various members did at times cause
some problems for the young group, but it also gave them something in common that
bonded the group mnto a type of family, looking to their Heavenly Father for His guidance.

After incorporation, the next few months brought quite a few "firsts" for King of
Kings. The first "first” was a funeral. Only 2 days after the charter had been signed,
Robert Nitchman's funeral was held, making him the first member of King of Kings
Lutheran Church taken to his eternal reward. At the February Council Meeting, the
council decided that it was time to take a congregational survey about having an
organized women's group in the congregation. They decided to run a bulletin insert
questionnaire. The other major project that this first council had to undertake was finding
a site for a permanent church and parsonage. So Rodger Anderson and Art Harris did a
community profile survey of all of the churches in the Capital District, to see what area
already had churches and what the denominations were. They found about 40 Lutheran
churches, but few of them were in Saratoga County. None of these 40 were located
around Exit 8 of the Northway, which is the major interstate that runs north and south
through New York, and was built to connect Ontario and Albany during the time of the
World's Fair in Toronto. This interstate is highly used, and a church off of this interstate
would be easily accessible to all New Yorkers in the Capital District.

Another one of the "first" events the congregation was planning was a summer
Vacation Bible School for the children. But at the April council meeting, it became
evident that there was too much that needed to be done before summer, and that the VBS

would have to be put off another year. On May 16, 1974, the ladies of King of Kings met
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at the Delfs to discuss organizing officially. After some discussion, the women voted to
organize 8-3. The ladies group held their first meeting on September 25, 1974, and
became known as the Daughters of the King. Also on the agenda in these early months
was Evangelism. Pastor Waldek began teaching a class on Evangelism techniques called
"Talk about the Savior", and the plan was to have the training done and then to hold a
canvass during the summer. June 2, 1974, was the day the first children's confirmation
class was confirmed at King of Kings. On that day, Lisa Montie and Roxanne Radtke
became confirmed members. A few days later, on June 6, the first canvass done by the
members of King of Kings was held. They canvassed 350 homes that day. Also at the
June Council Meeting, the council voted to organize the first nursery at the church, and
Dottie Cook was put in charge of that.

The next "first” the congregation undertook was its first building project. On June
16, 1974, the congregation received word that they had received initial Synod approval to
buy a plot of land on Crescent Road, in Clifton Park, that it was considering for its
chapel. This was really not the first site that the congregation was considering. There
was a site on highway 146 that was in the center of where most of the members at that
time lived. Negotiations for that plot of land were going on, but when they fell through,
another site was needed. From the survey that Harris and Anderson had done, it became
clear that the site off of the Northway at exit 8 would be a good site for the church. It
was a growing neighborhood, with no church in the immediate area. It was also only one
mile from one of the major transportation arteries of New York State. The site chosen
was an overgrown apple orchard owned by the Sisson family. Since the Synod approved
the site, the congregation set up their first building committee with Rodger Anderson as
chairman. The rest of the members of the committee were Andy Cook, James Howard,
Gordon Montie, and Paul York. A July 24 newspaper article said that at Wednesday
night's meeting of the City Planning Board, Mr. Anderson had presented a plan for a
church in the area. By the week of Christmas, the Sisson land was bought and officially

became the future home of King of Kings Lutheran Church. A local architect, John
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Kibbe was suggested by the Voorheesville group, since he had built the church they had
attended in Delmar. Kibbe was hired to draw up the plans for the new church and
parsonage soon after.

While all of the preparations were being made for a permanent church building in
Clifton Park, the council in October of 1974, had authorized their i’,astor to work with
Pastor Kelm of Pittsfield in doing survey work in the Rochester, New York area. This
was the first endeavor the congregation made to start a "daughter" congregation in the
state. By December of that year after nothing really turned up in the Rochester area,
Pastor Waldek began visiting 4 families in the Syracuse area. By January 12, 1975, the
first exploratory service was held at Syracuse with 18 people in attendance. Every other
Sunday after that, Pastor Waldek would fly over to Syracuse for an afternoon service and
Bible classes. That continued until November of 1975, when Syracuse received mission
status and the right to call a full-time man. During the time Pastor Waldek was working
in Syracuse, he continued making contacts in the Rochester area, hoping that one day the
Synod would be able to plant a church in that large city. Of course by 1980, Rochester
was calling its first full-time man as well. God also used the Pastor at King of Kings to
start the congregation in Barre, Vermont, in the late 1970's. Again, Waldek flew over to
Vermont to serve the people there, until 1980 when they also received a full-time pastor.
From the start in Clifton Park, New York, the Word of the Lord was carried from one
side of the state to the other, and people were gathered around the same principle that
King of Kings had been started around.

In March of 1975, the Voters of King of Kings passed a resolution approving
Kibbe's plan for the new church. This first plan included a basement, but at Synod's
request the plan was modified in April to exclude the basement. As it turns out, a
basement probably would have been a bad idea, since the land was so swampy. Rodger
Anderson pointed out that 1000 yards of fill was needed, just to be able to build on the
site. A basement would have probably turned into a swimming pool, before too long!

(Anderson mterview)
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The summer of 1975, was the first Vacation Bible School that the congregation
held. It was held at the Radtke farm, from June 23-27. Mrs. Cook, Harris, Radtke,
Anderson, and Mrs. Frank Palmer ( a new family that had joined the congregation earlier
in the year) served as teachers. Also that summer, the congregation was taking bids from
the various construction firms in the area for the building project, and preparing for a
special stewardship drive to collect the money for the project. At this time the Memorial
and Special Gifts Committee was set up, consisting of Bill Radtke (chairman), Roger
Becker, and Andy Cook. By September 28, Guyer Builders of Burnt Hills, NY, had been
chosen as the contractor and the ground breaking was set for October 19, 1975. One
week before the ground breaking, the congregation held its first Mission Festival Dinner.

Once the ground breaking ceremony had been held, it was time for the construction
process to begin. By November 12, the foundations for the church and parsonage had
been laid. In December, Kibbe's plans for the altar furnishings were approved. By
January 28, 1976 the construction was half done, and it was a good thing. The church
was growing, through the canvass calls that were being made, as well as through
Friendship Evangelism. On February 1, a new high for worship was reached when 86
were present. Later that month, the resolution was passed to put the old parsonage
(Onderdank location) up for sale. The Council finished the interior plans by deciding on
the pews, and the carpet, and they also decided to set money aside for a full set of linens
and altar paraments. In March, the congregation was able to purchase an organ that was
available, which was then stored at the Andersons, until it could be installed in the new
church building. One month later, the congregation set aside money to send Marlys
Anderson and Dottie Czirr to organ lessons, so they would have someone that could
accompany the members as they sang their praises to their Lord in their new church.

Plans were being made for the official dedication of the building during this time.
The Dedication Committee, which consisted of Charlie Czirr Sr.(chairman), James Plautz
(a new family who joined that year), and Stanley Tomaski, was put in charge of the

details. It was decided that the dedication would be held on May 23, 1976. They
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decided that two services would be held. The first would be the dedication service at 10
A M., at which Pastor Paul Kelm would be the guest preacher. The second would be a
service of thanksgiving to be held at 4:00 P.M., at which Pastor Norman Berg would
preach. A congregational dinner was planned to follow the second service.

The members of the congregation really had a sense that the new structures that
were going up were theirs. As already has been alluded to, many of the members of King
of Kings have engineering backgrounds. They were in on the ground floor of all of the
plans that the architect and contractor came up with, modifying them to fit their needs.
The plan for the parsonage that was accepted was a revision of a plan that was drawn up
by Gordon Montie. All of the finishing work on the parsonage and the church was done
by the members themselves, including the staining, painting, and all of the landscaping.
The portable Sunday School partitions that were decided on were built in the Montie's
barn, from plywood from Gordon Montie's work place. The group was responsible for
staining and finishing the altar, the altar furniture, the baptismal font, and the finished
cross on the roof. They also built a tool shed for the church. By using the many gifts
they had been given by their Lord, the cost of finishing the building was kept down. This
also helped unify the congregation, as they toiled and sweat together.

Finally, on May 23, 1976, the new building and parsonage were dedicated. The
two services were held, as outlined above, as was the meal afterwards. In July, the
Buildings and Grounds Committee was formed to take care of the church property. In
November, the Building Committee was disbanded and the rest of its duties were given to
the Building and Grounds Committee. The service schedule that continued from the day
of dedication was a 10:15 A.M. worship service, with Sunday School and Bible Class at
9:00. Now God's people had been given a permanent home in which to worship Him,
and hold their meetings to do the Lord's work. And do it they did. At the start of 1979,
there were 140 members of King of Kings Lutheran Church, of which 101 were

communicants. By January 28, 1979, the mission was able to send a letter to the Synod
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declaring that King of Kings Lutheran Church no longer needed Synod subsidy. From
that time on they became a self supporting congregation of the WELS.

The next order of business for this now self-supporting congregation was to
address the issue of having a parochial day school. In July of 1979, Art Harris and Andy
Cook were put in charge of researching what would be needed to start a school at the
church. At the January 1980 voter's meeting, an official motion was made to start a
Christian day school at the church. The motion was tabled, and a committee was
assigned to do more study on the issue. At the next voters meeting in April, the
committee reported that more time would be needed to study the issue. A resolution was
passed to begin setting aside funds for a school, but that the congregation wait to start it.
Over the next 10+ years, the school issue would be discussed and talked about. Money
would continue to be set aside for a school until 1990, when the $13,000 in the fund was
used to build the new education wing of the church, that was used for Sunday School
classrooms. The idea of a parochial school was not seen as a pressing need to most of
the members, since they had attended public school themselves, and the public school
district which the church is in'is gadequate.

Some of the children of the congregation have done work for their Lord that 1s
worthy of special mention. In 1982, Andrea Delf and Colleen Radtke became the first
two members of King of Kings to attend a Synodical school. They both enrolled at
DMLC that fall, graduating in 1986. In June 1982, Ellen Radtke was appointed to the
Synod's Youth Ministry Board for Parish Education, after serving as one of the leaders of
the K.E.Y.S. She served on that Synodical Board for 3 years. In July of 1986, the
congregation found out that Paul Waldek would be attending Bethany College in
Minnesota to prepare for the ministry. Paul graduated from Wisconsin Lutheran
Seminary in 1992, and was assigned to Malawi, Africa as a missionary.

During the early 1980'5{, the congregation was busy carrying on the Lord's work 1n
various ways. In the area of I%'vangelism, members were busy canvassing the

neighborhoods around the church and passing out flyers and invitations to the special
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services that were being held. They would turn the names of any prospects they found
over to Pastor Waldek, who would follow up on these leads. The Stewardship
Committee used many different methods to establish a tentative budget for the next year.
Annual dinners, cottage meetings, and special presentations were often held prior to
Commitment Sunday, where the members would turn in a pledge as to how much they
would give the next year. These pledges made the budget work of the congregation much
easier. Financially speaking, the church has always done quite well. The Lord has richly
blessed the members of the congregation, and they in turn have always used those gifts
for His work and glory.

The Education Committee was busy coordinating the Sunday School and VBS
efforts, as well as working on the idea of a parochial school. The Building and Grounds
Committee spent its time faithfully taking care of the building and the land that God had
given the group, and each spring and fall they planned a clean-up day to keep the grounds
around God's house beautiful. The Elders Committee was involved in working with the

ﬁ?’astor, and helping him carry out the church's ministry. The Daughters of the King were
involved in Bible Study as well as service projects such as visiting nursing homes, and
making blankets for WELS Lutherans for Life. The K.E.Y.S. planned various outings,
and tried to send some representatives each time the Synod's International Youth Rallies
were held. A Fellowship Committee was formed, which planned various social outings
for the members, so they could enjoy the Christian fellowship that the Bible encourages
us to have with brothers and sisters in Christ. Each of these organizations had numerous
leaders and coordinators who dedicated their time and talents in service of their Savior.
Many of the members of King of Kings were also very involved in the annual Labor Day
Retreat that was started in 1971 by Pastor Kelm, and carried on each year after that by
the Pittsfield congregation. The families would go over to a camp that had cabins in the
Berkshire Mountains, and would spend the long weekend together in fellowship, studying

God's Word, and worshipping together.
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In 1988, the congregation realized that more space was going to be needed for
Sunday School. There were already Sunday school classes meeting in the tiny kitchen
area, the narthex hallway, and in the Pastor's office, and things were just getting too
congested for any learning to be done. So at the April voters meeting, a committee was
set up to look into expanding the church. Art Harris served as the chairman. At the
October voter's meeting, the voters passed a resolution to hire Duane Anderson, the
Synod's architect, to draw up plans for the expansion. They also authorized the
expansion committee to file for the building permits. At an emergency voters meeting
held on March 16, 1989, the committee laid out what they felt the reasons to expand
were. The reasons were as follows: 1) For education, since the noise in the church from
the other Sunday School classes is distracting both to the other Sunday School classes,
and to the adult Bible Class, 2) For worship, since currently the worship area is 80% full,
and projections say that it will go up in 6-10 years to capacity, 3) For a nursery, since the
office which had been used as the nursery is too small and too high traffic to keep the
kids busy and quiet. After these were laid out, the voters discussed their options, and
agreed to look into building the addition in phases, since they couldn't afford the whole
project just then.

At the April 26, 1990, voters assembly, the members passed a resolution to start
the expansion project. But the congregation decided that they were only goimng to do
Phase One of the project, and that they were only going to contract out for specific things
that they were unable to do themselves. Otherwise, the congregation was going to serve
as its own general contractor. The members did all of the work on the new building
themselves, except for laying the foundation, putting in the trusses, and the plumbing.
Bill Radtke was made the foreman of the project, since he was retired at that time.
Members would come in and do the work, mostly on Saturdays. "It was a good chance
for the congregation to learn more about the people they were worshipping with on
Sunday morning," Nick Oberle recalled (Oberle interview). Some of the ladies of the

congregation would come along on those Saturdays, and as the men did their work, the
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ladies made lunch for them. Many of the men made special mention of Dottie Cook's
contributions in this area. It was hard work, and by the end, people were getting sick and
tired of it, but that Phase One addition was dedicated on August 11, 1991, for use. It
included 2 new offices, one for the pastor and the other for a potential church secretary.
It included a big new classroom, that could eventually be subdivided to form two smaller
classrooms if need be. It also included a nursery. The project cost about $75,000, but
with the work the congregation did themselves, they saved close to $30,000! At the July
voters assembly of 1992, the project officially came to an end. The expansion committee
was disbanded, and its duties were given to the Building and Grounds Committee.

At the January 28, 1993, voter's meeting, King of Kings Lutheran Church had 170
members on the roles, of which 118 were communicants, and 41 were voters. At that
meeting, Pastor Waldek informed the congregation that he had been led by God to accept
the call that he had received to serve in Waterloo, Ontario, Canada, and that he would
like to start there by July 1 of that year. Pastor Waldek faithfully served King of Kings
Lutheran Church for 20 years and by doing so, he served The King of Kings, Jesus
Christ, to the best of his ability. He was well-respected by his colleagues as well as his
members, which was evident in his colleagues electing him to the Board for Home
Missions at the Michigan District Convention in 1980, a position which he continues to
hold today.

On June 2, 1993, the voters held an emergency voter's meeting at church. District
President Walter Beckman was on hand as well, and he conducted the call meeting as
King of Kings called their second full-time resident pastor. Pastor Richard Schleicher,
then serving the WELS congregation in Amherst, New Hampshire, was called. By the
July voter's assembly, Pastor Schleicher had accepted the call, and his installation service
was set for September 12, of that same year. Before the Schleicher's arrived, Charlie and
Dottie Czirr re-painted the parsonage for their new ﬁ?astor and his family. There were

123 people in attendance at Pastor Schleicher's installation service.
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No two men are alike. We all have different and varied gifts, given to us by our
Creator. So, no two pastors are exactly alike. When Pastor Schleicher accepted the
position of overseer of God's people in Clifton Park, some things were done differently
from what had been done before. Pastor Schleicher held the position of Chairman of the
Board for Home Missions in the North Atlantic District when he came to King of Kings.
This position made him realize the importance of organization and goal-setting to help
focus your efforts (interview with Pastor Schleicher, Aug. 26, 1995). This became a
priority that King of Kings began to stress under the leadership of Pastor Schleicher. At
the January 27, 1994, voter's meeting, the congregation began work on a Mission
Statement, which would serve as a guide for everything that the congregation did n its
work for the Lord. Each of the committees were given the task of drawing up its
objectives and goals, to help carry out that Mission Statement that the congregation
adopted.

Under Pastor Schleicher, there were a number of other "firsts" for the
congregation. At the April 28, voter's meeting, the congregation got some good news.
They found out that because Pastor Schleicher's BHM responsibilities would take him
away from the congregation several times during the year for meetings, and would mean
several hours per week dedicated to his BHM work and not the congregation's, the
congregation would be receiving their first full-time Vicar at the expense of the District
Mission Board. The ﬁ'icar would start at King of Kings in September of 1994, and
arrangements were made for the 3:7/1'0211' to house with Curt Becker during his year of
service to the congregation. On May 17, 1994, which was Call Day at the Seminary,
Steven Neumann of Beaver Dam, WI, became the first called S‘.;icar to King of Kings
Lutheran Church. He was installed on September 11, 1995.

Another "first” for the congregation was its first Festival of Friendship service,
which was held on April 30, 1995. Art Harris served as chairman of the Festival of
Friendship, since he had been involved in planning a Festival of Friendship during his

time in Washington D.C. The Festival of Friendship took months of planning on all
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fronts. It was held to help the members learn how to share Christ with their Friends,
Relatives, Associates, and Neighbors (FRAN), and to help identify the unchurched
people that we all rub elbows with in our every day lives. In an attempt to identify the
unchurched people in the community, the congregation held a Phone Bank Sunday earlier
in the year on March 19. About 10 people traveled to one of the member's office building
in Albany, and called people in the neighborhoods around the church. That day, 609
people were invited to join the members for worship, if they didn't already belong to a
church in the area. In May of 1995, Joel Schultz was called to be the next Vicar at King
of Kings Lutheran Church, and arrangements were made for him to house with the
Smiths. The big project on the agenda during the summer of 1995 was a huge canvass
done in connection with the VBS to be held in early August. The congregation contacted
over 900 homes in this canvass, and identified more people who were not being fed on a
regular basis with that life giving Gospel message.

Our Savior promises that "wherever two or three are gathered together in My
name, there I am with them" (Mt. 18:20). In the history of King of Kings, that truth is
clearly evident. In an area of the country where liberal ideas abound, and God's Word
seems to be made relevant on what "I think it means," God preserved those few faithful
followers that He had chosen. He called those people out of church bodies that were
threatening their souls by teaching errors mixed with the truth, and united them together
for the purpose of strengthening them in their faiths, encouraging them as the faced the
tribulations that this wicked world has to offer, and to empower them to carry out that
great commission that He gave His church "...to preach the Gospel to ALL creation" (IMk
16:15). And He, who promises that He "will be with us always, to the very end of the
age" (Mt 28:20), will surely be with the members of King of King, as they continue to

serve their God, until the day that we all worship our God together in Paradise.
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155 Milltown Road

Mr. & Mrs. Roger Anderson
Box 289A Routh #1
Galway, New York 12074

Dear Mr, & Mrs. Anderson,

Since my letter to you of August 15, 1967, inviting you to
attend Communion at QOur Savior's whenever possible, I have
wondered how things are working out for you and whether we
might have you visit our church sometime soon. I want you
to know that you are certainly welcome, and that I will do
everything I can to help serve® your spiritual needs in spilte
of the distance. '

In my previous letter I mentioned also that we are starting
in Hartford, Connecticut. I serve there every second week
for an evenlng service at 7:00 o'clock. The endeavor-is
blossoming into a good thing. We have started a once a
month Communion service now and hope to be able to start
calling a man soon to serve full-time., If you think you
might get to Hartford some Sunday, let me know and I shall
send you more detalled information,

At our services in East Brunswilck, New Jersey, Communion 1s
celebrated on the second Sunday of each month. Come 1f you
can. Let me hear how things are workilng out for you and
whether or not we can expect to See you some Sunday.

Yours In Christ,

%(zﬁb ﬂﬁ/bﬁ %M»&é/ﬁ

Pastor Gary Baumler
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August 29, 1968 R /1255/

28 Casabella Circle
East Hartford, Conn. 06108
203-289-5318

Dear Mr . Andercs 1,

Pastor Baumler gave me your nzme and address. He .2lso

explained your situation to me. My call assigned me to both Hartford and

1

Plttsfleld, with the understanding that first before I go on to Pittsfield,

the mwsslon in Hartford should be well established. The wzy it looks now
‘grruo/f"“iw,//‘/w”‘ wo-
in October or November of this year.

Sch nectady. For the flrst months we will probably hold services every

P

( other Sunday. They will have to be in the evening so that we can also

have cervices here. I'n: sure the day is not too far off when Pittsfield

4 -

will Lave its own Pastor, and then perheps he can begin vork in your area.

.

We now meet at 11:00 A.M.‘at the Pleasant Vzlley School in South Windsor.

' We have changed the time of our services in Hartford.
!
i

I will enclose & map with directions for finding this school, although:
I unlerstand you a2re expecting a child in October and so you might not
be able to come this far. We will have communion the last Sunday of each

month.
|

I would be most happy to make arrangements to have your
baby bepcized. If it would suit you 3t could be zrranged to go together ° i?

witl one of mv trips to Pittsfield. From Pittsfield I could very easily

(

come to Schenectady.

I checked the location of your home town in Minnesota. ..

¥v home town w=s Caledoniz, Minn., a smzll tovn in Southeastern Minn.
3

If 4 can be of help in any way, let me know.

Yonrs in PSJE f %/‘M

Pastor harl R. Gurgel

[
i
o
|
!
i
i
!
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Chronological History
of
King of Kings Ev. Lutheran Church

Clifton Park, New York

1. The Andersons - Rodger, Marlys, Lisa, and Kristin - drive to
services in Pittsfield, MA in August 1969 after being in contact
with Pastor Gary Baumler (NJ 1967) and Pastor Karl Gurgel (CT), who
had baptized Kristin here in Schenectady in 1968.

2. Mrs. Janet Brown joined them in April 19671 in their drives to
Pittsfield for services led by Pastor Paul Kelm.

3. The Andersons and Mrs. Brown placed ads in local papers to
contact "those interested in confessional Lutheran worship, where
the Bible is taught _in purity and in__truth". Their ads were
answered by the Delfs, Leitzkes, Harrises, and Paul York, who met
with Pastor Paul Kelm at the Delfs in Glenville on a very foggy

Thursday night, October 21, 1971.

4. We all went over to Pittsfield for an impressive mission Sunday
service in the Pittsfield Girls Club October 24 and planned a first
service in Schenectady for the next Sunday evening.

5. The first recorded WELS worship service in New York State was
held October 31, 1971 (Halloween) at the Leitzke home in Scotia
amid interruptions by telephones and trick or treaters. There were

19 present at the first service.

6. Pastor Kelm and Pastor Berg {(Home Mission Board Secretary) met
with the core group at the Delfs November 9, 1971.

7. The group continued alternate Sunday evening services at the
Leitzke home and traveling to Faith in Pittsfield until January 23,
1972, when the first public service was held at the Holiday Inn in
Colonie - 24 people were present, including some from Pittsfield.

8. Moved to the Scenectady Womens club on Washington Ave. 1in
Schenectady, March 26, 1972. First Congregational meeting at the
Delfs May 1972 to honor the Leitzkes as they became our first

fellow congregants to move on.

9. Received word that we had been granted mission status, with
man-calling permission on November 12, 1972.

10. Started every Sunday services at the YWCA just two doors up
the block from the Womens Club on .

11. Received word at end of January 1973 that Pastor Erich Waldek
of Detroit, MI area had accepted the call and will come as soon as

we find housing.



A ét/\O[f}( C%j

12. We close the deal on the Onderdonk Road parsonage in Glenville
on March 6, 1973.

13. Pastor Erich Waldek was installed by Pastor Walter Beckman at
an evening service at the Y followed by a jovous dinner on March

18, 1973.

14. Word came in June 1973 that we could start looking for land to
build a church and parsonage on.

15. The official organizational meeting of the King of Kings
Evangelical Lutheran Church, Schenectady, New York was held on
January 23, 1974 at which the incorporation papers were approved

and a church council elected.
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" Mr. Roger Anderson

2553 Putnam
Schenectady, WN. Y.

Dear Mr. Ahderson:

This letter will serve to confirm the meeting room
regsrved for the Wisconsin Sesnate ILutheran Migaion.
The dates are as follows: . - :

January 23, 1972
January 30, 1972
February 13, 1972
February 27, 1972
March 5, 1972
March 19, 1972
April 2, 1972
April 9, 1972

The rate per day on this room is $35.00 plus 7% tex. Of
course if your organization is tax exempt, we will need
your tax sxemption certificats.

The above dates ars firm..The Village Room 1is
reserved from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. Coffee is to
be served at 8:00 p.m. for approximately 40 persons,
price being $8,50 which includes the gratuity.

If you should have any further questidﬁé, please’
do not hesitate to call. We look forward to having your
group with us and we thank you for thinking of Holiday Inns.

) T ".‘O .
7 YOUR HOST FROM COASTTO»CQA%t_"
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‘wxsconson SYNOD
LUTHERAN CHURCH
'Sunday Serv:ce ! ,:..
.',.APRIL 9, 700 PM
Sunday School —5:45 p. m

) Sc}renecfady Womens Club .
s 8 Washlngfon Ave . Sch dy

L& - - for information calts . %
393 2413 or
.'397-4604 ‘
‘f’a“‘ mw /47;‘
Wlsconsm L

Synod Comes ..
- To: Sfcﬁe Area/

’The’ Wlsconsm Evamehcal
Lutheran'Synod which has been
in. exxste,ncc,for some: 129 years
has beﬂun ‘exploratory” mlssmn
work, for the -first’ ime-’ In the
state,- Wlth temporary head-
quarters m "the ' -Schenectady
X/omens Club 55 Washmvtou

ve
1 For now, Rev Paul Kelm of‘
Pittsfield, Mass “will conduct'
the Sundav servlces at’6 p.oi., 1
i until a full-time’ pastor has been e
fnsta]led ‘The - congregation then d
fntends ’to move ‘to the inofth
Latham' Ares, mxdway between |
:thc three/popufatxon centers'

Rev. Kelm =
Lists S nod

Sermon Te

<

N
\\‘\\ . \\e\ ; :t ‘t__‘;

.

God” will be the sermon of *

Wisconsin Lutheran Synod - -mis?]
1sion worship tomorrow in Sche?

e e

v”‘ . /

. “Put on the Whole ArmOr oi'
Rev. Paul Kelm at the 7 pm’_

‘nectady Women's ' . Club, W%sfu“
m"lon A\venue L L -ﬁ/d'
o »,"l r",-’ﬁ

A Bible study. at § pom. Wilt [

It is like a grain
when 1t 1s sown in
all the seeds that

=

precede the. service.- Local mlr

derson 2533 Putnam Dnv

sion' coordinator- is Rodger V

the earth,

of mustard seed,
153 less tnan
be in the earth:

Mark 5:31

which,

P

Mfﬁfﬁ;m 15 1072

' -txﬁ

I" . 4

Lo " “Lutheran
. Trinlty Ewngcllcul Lotheran Church,L
35 Furman Street. Rev. Arthur H. Howil-;
. check, pastor. Sunday services, 8:30 -and
1+ o.m. Sunday schonb und adult Blblc
study, 9:45 a.m. - e
© Qur Redeemer Luihcrun,

Reynalds St., Scotia. Rev.
Sunday worshlp and Instrucilon,

Glm Ave, uf
Ofto Spurgot,

pastor.
g:45 a.m. MNursery coré, Tuesday, 7..D
p.m. worship

Lutheran Church of the’ ' Good Shephcrd,

)
1
i
1
{
{
l
i
i
]
1
i
547 Sarotogg Road. Rev. Paul Joslyn; |
paster.. Sunday. worshlp, 8:45, 1:15 am. {
Church schoal, 10, 11:15 @.m.; and 7 pm {
Nursery provided. i
. Zion Lutheran, 153 Nott Terrace. Rrv
Robert C. Albohm, pastor. Sunday.. wor< ,
shlp services, 9 and 11 a.m. Sunqu i
school and nursery, 9, 10 and N o.ms " )
st. Mark's Lutheren Church, Gulider |
land Center. -- Rev. David L.’ Schriber, !
pastor. Sunday service, Il aum. church i
school, 9:45 a.m 1
Grace Lutherun Church, 1930 Hlllslde i
gvenue, Rev. Willlom M. Clasen, pastor_ h
Sunday services, 11 a.m. Mursery " care|
provided. Church school and adult cluss,

9:30 a.m. !
\
;

Immanuel Lu‘l‘herun, 1850 Unlon St. The
Rev George Finsterle, pasice. Services, |«
3:20 and 1] a.m. Sunday school, 91 45 a.m. |
Our - Saviour's Evangelical Lutheran
Church, [.C.A. 7739 Hamburg streel. Rev.
Kenneth Q. Latal, pastor. sundcy service,
10:30 a.m.; church, school 9. Communion
| first Sunday.

. St. John's Lumcrun -Church, Anumom'
Rev. James - K. Hilton, pastor. Sunday
service and nursery, 11 a.m.

First English Lutheran Church,.* LCA,

377 Summit Ave. Rev. “Leland EI{er‘,'
pcsmr, Rev. - Davld Zimmer, gssociote
church

pastor. Sunday service, 1. am.;

school, 9:30 a.m. -
Latvian Evangellcul‘ Lutheran Churdr,

35 Furman streef, Rev, K. Vallers, ,m.stor
Service, third Sunday, 3 p.m.

Evangleal ~ Lutheran Church of ' fhe
Messich, LCA, 2850 Guilcericnd avenue.
The, Rev. William F. Howard, pastor,

Sunday Services 8: 15 and 11 a.m.. Sua-
day school,” 9:30 a.m: ‘Nursery ccre. 30

and” 11 gm.
I Prince * of Peace < Lutheron . Church,
Rev., witliom .E.. Kurschmskl - pastor.s

Sunday worshlp uf 10:15 a.m. Meet at thed
Cllfton ~Knolls - clubhouse,” L'ocust Lun‘e,i
“Elnarg, G _Clifton Park Center R4S 7
‘Wiscoasin Evangelical Lutheron Syrod
Mission.’ Local coordlnafor, Rodger . :An-
derson,, 2553 Putnam  St. ‘Services, T*p.m
alternote Sundays .af Schenecfcdy,Wom-:
en's Club, 56 Wushmglon Ave Blble.
udv 6 nm P !

e,

WISCONSIN SYNOD

- EVANGELICAL-"%
LUTHERA.N CHURCEE,.-
SUNDAY SERVICES / ‘.

.*tu'Schenectady 3,;f
- 4 um Ihb '_./ 'r../:
[ 58 W&shlngton Avc., Sch’dy,/
for lnformntion “edlly .
3932403 or. 309-4604

, “To many,” WELS is just zﬁn,

pected to expand 'its member-

study for . children and -adults

Iship at.7. Temporary home of]
‘Ithe: congregation will be’ the
-{Holiday Inn, 1614 Central’ Avg{

X v/////w//y/,

,/I

other” myster;! in the alphabet
gatne, people play. In essence;[
Lulheran Synod. 7

Pt ik k% Sl

Commg into existence. urlSSU
w{th, three congregations;’. ﬁ]&
synéd today is the smallest.of
four major Lutheran bodies- hr
Amemca By /

Its. membershlp is 400,000- plus
and - 950 congregations. In ad-
dition, " there are nearly 250
Christian day schools- and’ high,
schools : C

, WELS has hine dlstrxcts com-1
posed of congregations ‘in~ a
geographically compatlble area,
Districts are broken down mto
conferences and circuits. .74

‘Like each dBtnct the synod
has officers and boards elected
to direct the various areas. -It|:
meets in convention biennially; g
as do the districts. - A4

There are five divisions ,re'—
sponsibility in the’ synod todzy
\mrher t’rammg, home rmssmns
world'” missions, benevolences
a.nd adrmmstratlon. and serﬂces.

Denoting .a rock-ribbed; - con—d
fessional theology, WELS is. e.x-

o =

Bl =P svy fw s o

PR e D

ship in the Schenectady area be—
ginning: next Sunddy..- j

TR e o T 25

A recently -established mission

of tfae Wisconsin body wxll hold]

its. mmal public service.. Blble(,

will begin at 6 p.m. with” wor]

During initial - stages of- the}
mission’s development, worshxp,,
will be conducted on alternate:
Sundays by the Rev. Paul I\ehn’
of Plttshed Mass. Plans are‘}o
relocate in the Latiham—Colomex
area, s
Visitors have been mwted,t
services and additional mforma—
tlon may be obtained from Rod-
er Anderson, local coordmator,
at ‘2553, Putnam St. . . - o .{'/"
The mission beginning in thi
area is the Snyod’s first Wlthlﬂj

'muldtion of plans -for- the arg

the state, Anderson ndted. Fol;

mlssxon began last. year

s s s

it is the Wisconsin Evengehcal |

n-,/‘

™ m'w».-,. g e
— .

—

, 5555

. T WALT P;ARB/

< . Gazette Chufef Edl
r IV

==

ey e e e e ..
“ Wisconsin® Evangelical Lutheran Syn

Mlxsfon “Local coordinotor, Rodger A
csoo’,ﬁS:r Putnom St. Services, 7 p.t
Holiday Inn, 1é

(alferncﬁo, Sundays  at
k‘ufﬁv-.’ Bible study § p.m.
A LA S——

- - ov.o—o‘..o

,Wfsdfrism Evangelical 8
g

“ir
v
%

Lufheran Mission
t|al Services
rting Sunday
nuary 23rd

ohday Inn
Cenfral Avenvue
'. ;,Riv- Raul Keim, Pastor

y ﬁ-"Blble Class—é p.m.
ip Servuce—7 p.m.
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GOOD NEWS FOR SCHENECTADY
MISSION
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. Residance: Z774 M. Grant Bhed. .-
T T Milwevkes, Wisconsin
. Tely (414) 8717557 .
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/0 Rev. P Kelm i
618 East New Lenox Road
. Pittsfield, Mass. . 01201 St

Séhe:rieét;ady/T:‘coy; New Xgrk v

B :'_-<‘;4':'Pleaséfizi1fom the group being served on an e
- Scbenectady/Troy, New
granted it mission status

tor and has approved a tentative '72-73 annual. subsidy .
11 operating expenses (salary, car allowance, Pparsonage Trent; ..

' We rejoice with the new mission congregation ana pledge OUT G
 cooperation .in our joint evangelistic work w1t11 the_‘.Lordl "
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Sin cérely ,

- Norman W. Berg 7 .
- Executive Secretary, GBHM

=Tty

s

L AL
i

." ’ '/'

o NWB/jmg - :

U "cc>::"'_' Rev. Gieschen
} -~ Rev. Boldt . -
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-rhembers, the:. synod s, :slp-'7

New. Lutheran |;
Mission Named-
{'ng of Klngs '

. ¥5/73 ———l
hxng “of - Kings: Evangehcal !
Lutheran Church 'is’the name’ |
selected by voters of the new |
mission of ‘the Wisconsin |
Eva gelical Lutheran Synod,
the Rev. Erich" W. Waldek,.
recenfly installed” pastor - o{
the congregation, ann0unced
" Pastor. Waldek is ‘the fxrst..
resident pastor.of the mission;.:
which: began- holding sérvices:
a.year.ago and now meets, for
Sunday “schaol: ‘at 8:45 Lami
and. charch:: services ‘at 18!
a.m. -Sundays at . the YWCA
44 Washington ‘Ave.. .« -
Klrg of Kings' Church is a.
nrember. of"the - Wlsconsm
Evangehcal Lutheran Synod
50 called ‘because ‘the’. synod '
began: its. work | in Wisconsin, |
Composed . of *-400,000]

partmg the local missipn as
Adts. first in New:York State.’
“Roger Andérson, local coor-
dmator also revealed. plans:
for: the.,new .congregation’ to-
purchase a church .site some.
.where In ‘the ™ area- ““which
would be- centrally located to.
‘serve. both. preseit members
,and ‘those séeking a” Bible-
Z_based .conservative and evan:.
gelistic’ church,” )
*garsonage “has- been pur-' .
ichased. at'37 Onderdonk Road::
Scotla where: Lenten services
Tare held at 7: 30 p m. Wednes-~
days. : 3 J

-] REV ERICH W WALDECK—-3‘79 304 :

SUNDAY SERVICE — H AM
SUNDAY SCHOOL — 9 45 AM

SCHEMECTADY YWCA
44 Washmg+on ‘Ave.

CINILY s tuh v

ng of ngs

Llsts Servu:e .

//9/ 7
) A Maundy Thursday commu
nion’sekvice will. be: held at’ 7:30,
tomght at.King of Kings Luther:
aniChurch,. presehtly. meetmgat
the YWCA ‘on’ Washmgtdn Ave.

£
A
:

: 'The: Rey: Ench W Waldek ]
pastor -will speak.on “The-Pass-'
over- Lamb Offers, s His.- Own!
Body ‘and: ‘Blood.” "A ‘sélemn!
Good Fnday hturgy will be held.
at 7:30 p.m: -at-the YWCA. Pas-
tor- WaldeL will: discuss “Why
Do Men Call It ‘Good Fnday?” ;

ng of ngs '
Plans Special
YW Serwee

Apri] 241973

King of ngs Lutheran
Church, a new mission to be
afhhated with the Wisconsin
Evangelical Lutheran § ynod,
will celebrate Easter with a
special 11 a.m. worship tomor-
row at the Schenectady YWCA
44 Washington Ave. . -

The Rev. Erich W, Waldek
pastor,  will speak on “The
Greatest Event in Your Life.”
Special music will be provided.
Sunday adult Bible class and.
Sunday School will meet at 9: 45

New ofﬁcers of the church
are” Arthur W, Harris- of Al
plaus, -president; William .1,
Radtke of Scotla vice pres-
ident; Rodger O. Anderson of
Schenectady secretary, and
Robert Dels, Glenville, treasur-
er. They also will serve as
trustees of the new congrega-
tion when it is formally incorpo-
rated and organized.

Pastor Waldek said a special
committee to develop a- church
constitution has been named.
Serving on the committee are
Harris, Anderson,.Pau] York of
Elnora and Brlan Sabean, Me-
chamcvﬂle :

The arrival of Pastor Waldek
signalled much activity.
The first Wednesday evening
Lenten services began, the
first meeting for young
people "in junior and senior
high schools was held on
April 1, a committee set to
work on a constitution, and
8 mame was adopted: King

of Kings Evangelical Luth-
eran Church.

Preparation for. -Sunday School
Standing L-R:
Bob Delf, Pastor Waldek, Rodger

Anderson, Helen Nitchman Marlys
e Anderson, Gordon Montie, ang Sue
York. Seated are Janet and

Harmon Brown and Johnny Harris,
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- RIMG OF. KINGS LUTHE&E-I CHUECH

) DAY OF ORGANIZATION
THE THIRD SUNDAY AFTER THE EPJ_LJ&A.\'T

- © . Jeanuary 27, 1976
++,+++++++-.+++++__,++'+++++,+'+++

LBy Letter-of-Transier

From Faith-Lut heran Church, Pwmsz_w_gld Mass.:

irs, Pocgpr Andﬂrson and thedir caidren L1 sa a‘;‘fd

I’EI‘. & Iirs,;
. Kristin : ) T ~ .
" Mr. & Mrs. Hermon Brown s el T
~Mr. & Mrs. Robem Delf and t‘len' ch#%hen Brwan ara .
’v— Hrs. Daniel F"’oryan P ~ e '\
Mr, & Mrs, Arthur Harris and t‘me:L“ cn_l__drorv’J ho,  Jemes,
~and Hark - : ) -

"Mr. & ¥rs. Gordon Yontie and thelr cnllcrpn Peoecc
) - Michelle*, Lisa and June S
- Hr. & Mrs. Robert Ni uchman SR oL L

I'fr. & Mrs._ ¥Willi=m Radtke and their chilaren Karen#,
: — ... - Ellen¥, Roxamne, Colleen, and h_lllam '7,£
Mr, & Mrs., Brian Sabean and Dlane Cvxxord SR
‘Mr, & Mrs. uuanley Tonaskl i -
Hr. Stenley Tomaski .. ~ Tl e

- Mr, Jzmes Tomaski’ : .
M, Donald Tomaski L -
. MHr, Paul York - - - . - o A

‘Mr., John York . ' .7 . .-

Ihss Susan York™ . O '

,\..-‘”

From Riverview Lutberén Churc/h, ibl.ppleton,A Tisconsin:
Miss Jacqueline Boldt . S '

- e h 1901]
From St. Mark's Littheray Church st erllng Hei h%s, g

Rev. & ¥Mrs. Erich Waldek and their children Pauli,
: narkn John and Da\nd SR .

-
=~

.’KCOP':im., oL
'_'L ad . ‘/‘.' <C'O’T’~ nt’.}ﬂ' ,{}ch>

BV Professmn of Fa:rbh

Mr. & Mrs. Roger Becker and thelr chlldren Johnfr

Curtis, and James’ ‘ :
Mr & Mrs. Charles CzirT and their chlldren Charlesw

- Johint, and Stephanie: -+ /
Mr. & Mrs. Carol Evans and thelr chlldren Cayle" and .
Craig -
Mr. & Mrs. James Howard and thelr chlldren Greg and )
- Susan - i ) . o
M:c‘. & Mrs. Donald Kaplm D B \
. Lo o
By Confirmation‘ T e T

3 ./ —

Mr. & Mrs. Andrew Cook and thelr chlldren Laura,
Jodi and Cather:.ne o
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